



Yahia H. Zoubir

KEY TAKEAWAYS

State of Affairs

The Sahelian states have faced major challenges such as ethnic conflict, drug and human trafficking, and terrorism, caused by bad governance, population growth, resource trafficking, military coups, and marginalization of the youth. The crisis in Mali is a microcosm of the region's troubles.

AND THE PATH FORWARD

Inadequate Responses

Focus on security, rather than development programs, has exacerbated problems in the Sahel without providing any long-term solutions. Securitization policies and presence of outside forces have produced more insecurity and resentment toward foreign troops.

Potential Solutions

Implementing the Algiers Accords (decentralization, national reconciliation) can be a start. Governments and foreign donors should focus on development, mainly infrastructure, digitalization, transport, and public health.

Re-engaging the States

Given the absence of states, it is necessary to assist Sahelian governments to initiate genuine development and youth programs. But development programs need good governance, and development of institutions requires the assistance of multilateral organizations.

Copyright © 2022 The Middle East Council on Global Affairs The Middle East Council on Global Affairs is an independent, non-profit policy research institution based in Doha, Qatar. The Council gratefully acknowledges the financial support of its donors, who value the independence of its scholarship. The analysis and policy recommendations presented in this and other Council publications are those of the author(s) and do not $necessarily\,reflect\,the\,views\,and\,opinions\,of\,the\,organization, its$ management, its donors, or its other scholars and affiliates.



THE SAHEL: A COMPLEX REGION

The Sahel region lies astride the Maghreb States and stretches from the Atlantic Ocean to the Horn of Africa (Indian Ocean), spanning around 10 million square meters. It is rich in minerals which external powers have sought to exploit. Though resource rich, the region's inhabitants, apart from in Algeria, are extremely poor. During the last two decades, the Sahel has been perceived as a potent security threat due primarily to the inability of the Sahelian states¹ to control their rural areas. This immense region has porous borders, which historically have been crossed at will by tradesmen and by traffickers of drugs and arms.2 Yet, it is also a zone of interaction between North Africa and Sub-Saharan Africa in which multifaceted human, financial, and religious exchanges take place.

Today, the region is characterized by a demographic explosion, terrorism, conflicts, instability, coups, as well as drugs and human trafficking. It is also suffering from the impact of climate change,3 generating in rural areas increased incidences of drought, flooding, and erosion that threaten agricultural livelihoods and contribute to dislodgments (migration).4 The demographic trend, with the current Sahelian population of the G5 (Burkina Faso, Chad, Mali, Mauritania, and Niger) at more than 80 million⁵ and forecasted to reach 200 million by mid-2050, intensifies the dangers.6

Al-Qaida in the Islamic Maghreb (AQIM), Ansar Dine, the Movement of Unity and Jihad in West Africa (MUJAO), Al-Mourabitoune, the Islamic State in the Greater Sahara (ISGS), and other violent extremist organizations (VEOs) had already transformed the region into an inviting space for terrorists and traffickers. The fallout of the Libyan civil war in 2011 enhanced AQIM's capabilities at a time of increased insecurity, and with weapons stolen from Libya's stockpiles during the war.⁷ The crisis in Mali, particularly in the uncontrolled northern part, represents one of the fallouts of the Libyan civil war. Other internal developments due to bad governance, interethnic conflicts, climate change, and divisions within

the Tuareg tribes, have exacerbated the already poor conditions in the country: the Malian crisis, exemplified by political instability, coups, presence of terrorist groups, and Tuareg separatism, is of grave concern to all in the Sahel.

This issue brief examines the multifaceted, complex crises in the Sahel and the perceived threats it represents for diverse local, regional, and international actors. The main argument is that the Sahel faces continuous multidimensional challenges caused partly by bad governance, the legacy of colonialism, foreign interference, and, above all, the absence of concerted development strategies. Mali represents a microcosm of conditions in the Sahel; therefore, as this brief will show, the situation in Mali mirrors the problems that pervade the entire Sahelian region, including contiguous parts of Algeria.

THE SAHEL IN THE REGIONAL AND INTERNATIONAL CONTEXT

The United States, the European Union (EU), Algeria (which shares a 1,300 km border with Mali), and other states consider the Sahara-Sahel region a security threat.8 After the U.S. invasion of Afghanistan, Washington launched, in 2002, the Pan-Sahel Initiative (PSI),9 as U.S. officials had predicted that al-Qaida and other militant groups would relocate to the Sahel as a "safe haven", a notion that has become prominent in U.S. foreign and defense policy.¹⁰ Because of the peculiarity of the terrain and the fragility of the Sahelian states, 11 in 2005, the United States launched the Trans-Saharan Counterterrorism Partnership (TSCTP)12 (initially Trans-Saharan Counterterrorism Initiative) to counter the perceived menace.¹³ The return from Libya to northern Mali of heavily armed Tuareg, who had served as an ancillary force in Qaddafi's military, aggravated already complicated conditions.14

For neighboring Algeria, the strongest military power in the Sahel, this enduring crisis represented a serious threat to its national security, which the authorities endeavored to contain to protect the territory and to stem a potential influx of violent extremists, the growing inflow of transiting migrants to Europe, and the spread of drugs and human trafficking.15 Despite the billions of dollars disbursed through the TSCTP, the joint military maneuvers (e.g., Flintlock),16 and France's military presence through operation Serval in 2013 and its successor¹⁷ Operation Barkhane since 2014, 18 neither the United States nor France has succeeded in bringing peace to Mali or to the Sahel. Indeed, "the US-backed wars against terror in the region have more than often resulted in civilian casualties, pervasive human rights abuse and widespread corruption."19 By 2020, France had basically lost its war in the Sahel.²⁰ A 900-person European force, called Takuba,21 composed of Danes, Estonians, Czechs, Swedes, Italians, Greeks, and French, was deployed in the Sahel, with the exception of Algeria. Although not all European countries deployed troops, EU members spent €4.72 billion (equivalent of \$5.21 billion) on assistance to G5 Sahel between 2014 and 2020.22

These excessive ad hoc security arrangements in the Sahel have resulted in what has been dubbed a "regional security traffic jam."23 Moreover, the presence of foreign forces, particularly those of the former colonial power, France, created mistrust and hostility within the populace,24 negating alleged attempts at peace building, which was one of Barkhane's objectives. The justification for France's intervention in Mali was to fight terrorism; however, undeniably, economic interests also played a major role,25 especially since the country boasts important unexploited minerals, such as oil shale, gold, zinc, uranium, bauxite, limestone, and phosphates,26 while its neighbor, Niger, possesses uranium, coal, and gold.27 This explains why "some people think [France's presence in West Africa] that rather than preventing the region and its people from terrorists, it is about the natural resources including gold, uranium and oil."28

France's military intervention, which lasted until February 2022, and its presence in its former Sahelian colonies is underscored by its substantial economic interests²⁹ while Sahelian states remain among the poorest on earth.³⁰ In 2014, France set up a security architecture that was not part of the United Nations, which regroups Mali, Mauritania, Burkina Faso, Chad, and Niger, known as the G5 Sahel (with a financial cost of close to \$1 billion a year).31

France believed that the Malian armed forces and regional military alliances were incapable of defeating jihadist groups.³² France gave little credence to Algerian-led initiatives, although they could have been an essential part of a regional architecture. The creation of the G5, which did not include Algeria, hindered these regional initiatives,³³ but did "[not arouse any regret on the part of the French authorities. On the contrary, they see it as an excellent opportunity to counter Algeria's military and strategic influence on the Sahel-Saharan strip.]"34 France adopted this attitude despite Algeria's cooperation; Algeria allowed French warplanes to use Algeria's airspace to reach Mali.

While terrorism, illicit trafficking, and illegal migration have been advanced to justify a foreign (non-African) presence in the Sahel, the region is important not only because of its natural resources³⁵ but also because of fears of an ostensible domino fallout from violent extremist activities that would exacerbate the already existing conflicts in the region.

MALI: THE CENTER OF THE SAHELIAN CRISIS

With a population of about 20 million, Mali is one of the poorest countries in the world. The population comprises at least a dozen ethnic groups,36 some of which are involved in inter-ethnic conflicts.³⁷ Landlocked in the Sahel, the country has faced years of jihadist attacks and intercommunal clashes.³⁸ The problems that Mali faces are epiphenomena of the structural crisis of this fragile state. Since its independence from France in 1960, the country has experienced various insurrections, mainly initiated by the Tuareg ethnic group and military coups. Extreme poverty, corruption, unemployment, and droughts have further aggravated the political and socioeconomic conditions. Such conditions provided the justification for the



EU to pay greater attention to Mali and the Sahel, as it was worried about the political instability, insecurity, and humanitarian consequences that could affect the Sahara-Sahel region. More importantly, the EU has been concerned about the impact of the conditions in the region on its own economic interests and on the spillover effects on migration toward Europe.39

Mali holds an important place in this Sahelian strategy. Indeed, "the EU has undertaken a stabilization action in Mali under Article 28 of the Treaty on European Union"40 and supported the United Nations Multidimensional Integrated Stabilization Mission in Mali (MINUSMA)⁴¹ in which some EU members are involved. Though these programs address economic development, the primary focus is security. The four pillars of the EU's approach are "(i) the fight against terrorism, (ii) strengthening the capabilities of national defense and security forces and of the G5 Sahel Joint Force, (iii) deployment of the State, administrations, and basic services in a context of stabilization, (iv) development actions."42 Although the EU's new strategic vision pays greater attention to governance, securitization remains the priority and it is precisely this almost exclusive security approach that is deficient in addressing the ongoing conflict in the region.

Furthermore, foreign forces working with the Malian and other armed forces in the region are themselves corrupt and abusers of human rights. Since the end of 2019, Human Rights Watch, the United Nations, and other NGOs have recorded over 600 unlawful killings by the security forces of Burkina Faso, Mali, and Niger during counterterrorism clashes.⁴³ In Mali, French troops have also committed atrocities against civilians. In January 2021, for instance, a strike by France's Barkhane forces killed 19 civilians who were attending a wedding ceremony in Bounti village.44 The military's abuses persisted into 2022.45 In the eyes of the local population, the presence of foreign troops, mainly France's, is reminiscent of colonial domination. Malian troops in northern Mali are particularly vulnerable because they are poorly equipped.46

Mali is also a crossroads for drug traffickers.⁴⁷ These cartels have found alternative routes that allow them to transport drugs, especially cocaine, through the Trans-Saharan region and West Africa, to Europe.⁴⁸ In northern Mali, many officers and high-level officials are involved in drug trafficking,49 while ordinary soldiers are under-equipped and destitute. This is not unique to Mali but to the Sahel in general, with documented evidence indicating that there are politicians in the sub-region who are involved in drug trafficking.50 There are even some who have financed their election campaigns with money from drug trafficking.51 In addition to other threats (arms, women and child trafficking, and terrorism), drugs have become an important security concern.

There is also a connection between drug traffickers and jihadist groups⁵² who move cocaine across the Sahel to Europe to fund their terrorist actions. Not only Mali but most of the Sahelian region has turned into an important passageway for drug trafficking coming from Latin America, heading for Europe or the Arabian Peninsula. Drug smuggling has become a major security worry since clear connections between terrorists and drug traffickers have been confirmed. AQMI has provided storage, also, in exchange for payment.53 In the last two years, drug trafficking has increased due to dysfunctional governance.54 Traffickers and terrorists often take advantage of the socio-political and security environment to conduct their illicit activities. The absence of the state in northern Mali and its fragility has placed Mali at the center of drug trafficking in the Sahel.55

Mali is also a victim of the natural resource curse. The country is Africa's third largest exporter of gold, with 1/3 of about 70 tons of total production coming from artisanal mining, engaging over one million workers.⁵⁶ Mali's misfortune is that even its gold wealth is subjected to trafficking. Thus, armed groups and terrorists use the illicit gold trade with Dubai to fund their violent activities, as they did recently to control Mali's Gourma region.57

Tuareg separatism in northern Mali has also been a destabilizing factor. This longstanding issue is one of the consequences of French colonialism, which had dispersed the Tuareg people while arbitrarily demarcating West African borders.58 Under General Charles de Gaulle, France had promised that the Tuareg would have their own state but reneged once Mali obtained its independence in 1960.59 The first Tuareg rebellion in Mali occurred in 1963-1964, the second in 1996, and, of course, in 2012 the one with the Tuareg returnees from Libya. The Tuareg question is important because there are Tuareg populations in southern Algeria, Niger, and other Sahelian states which may develop similar irredentist and separatist aspirations.60 These military coups constitute yet another challenge to Mali and other Sahelian states.

MALI'S ENDURING POLITICAL CRISIS

Since its independence, Mali has experienced five military coups. From 1992 to 2012, Mali was considered a stable democracy. But since the coup in 2012, which preceded France's intervention, Mali has been engulfed in an unending political crisis. The 2012 coup was orchestrated under the pretext that the military had to take power away from the politicians to halt the advance of AQIM and Iyad Aq Ghali's Ansar Dine in eastern and central Mali. The latest coup occurred in May 2021 when the junta felt sidelined by the transitional President Bah N'Daw and Prime Minister Moctar Ouane, whose new government did not include important military figures, some of whom had taken part in the previous coup in 2020. Colonel Assimi Goïta, who eventually led the coup in May 2021, had been involved in the previous coup.61 Unlike the 2020 coup, this one has not garnered popular support for the removal of the civilian government by the junta. The persistence of the military to cling to power has prompted sanctions from Economic Community of West African States (ECOWAS) and E.U. Furthermore, the Malian military government steered a collision course with France and demanded that the latter's military mission, as well as those of other European militaries, leave the country.62 Thus, this recent coup has been more far-reaching than previous ones partly because

of the confrontation it triggered between Mali and its former colonial power, France, whose forces had reached 5,100 troops.63

The French military presence led to criticism from the Malian population for its failure to eradicate terrorism and for continuing instability in the country. In fact, French President Emmanuel Macron had already decided to reduce the number of French troops during the summer of 2021 because of local hostility to a continued French military presence. 64 The demand of the new Malian transition government for France and other European forces to leave the country has raised questions about the legality of their presence in the first place⁶⁵ and provided nationalistic rhetoric against the now contested French presence. Having said that, French and European forces are withdrawing from Mali but not from the Sahel. They are being repositioned in Niger and the Gulf of Guinea. 66 In a speech he gave in July 2021, Macron had made it clear that he would now focus military efforts in the "[three borders]" zone, between Burkina Faso, Niger, and Mali, "[where many more economic interests are located than in Mali.]"67

The recent wave of coups like those in Mali and Burkina Faso on January 24, 2022 are indicative of the failed policies in the region. Although the main reason for the coup was serious security concerns,68 the fact that in both cases the coup leaders were mostly from a younger generation is symptomatic of the intolerable longevity of rule of most African leaders, who are in their late seventies and eighties. Foreign interference has also become indefensible.

Additionally, the fact that the coup leaders in Mali hired the Russian private military company Wagner⁶⁹ to train Malian troops and offer security services to senior Malian officials and presumably assist in the fight against terrorism, may signal an attempt at breaking dependence on France, which has had strong ties with the elderly leaders. The rise of anti-French sentiment in the Sahel is real. In November 2021, for instance, in Burkina Faso, a human barricade blocked a convoy of French troops heading for



Niger; though supportive of the war against terrorism, the protesters expressed their opposition to France's participation in battle.70

France, supported by its European allies, denounced the presence of the Russians in Mali.71 The United States also opposed the presence of the Russians.⁷² The deployment of the Russian military company began in December 2021. Given the similarities of the challenges that Mali and the Sahelian states face, resolving the crisis in the former could thus provide a model for the latter.

RESOLVING THE CRISIS IN MALI: PREREQUISITE FOR PEACE IN THE SAHEL?

The presence of more than 15,000 UN peacekeepers⁷³ and 600 European troops⁷⁴ in Mali has done little to resolve the deep-rooted political and socioeconomic problems. Bad governance accounts in a large part for the conditions prevailing in the region. Therefore, no matter the level of security assistance and support, it is doubtful whether peace can be established in the country or in the Sahel. Indeed, bad governance has characterized these states since their independence. Governmental failure together with the lack of political participation and inclusion and endemic corruption, including among the security forces, is commonplace. The unequal redistribution of the wealth extracted from the exploitation of the natural resources, the benefits from which the local population is excluded, is yet another factor in explaining the failure of these states. Moreover, the Sahelian states have been unable to manage the ethnic, tribal, and religious conflicts within their borders.

The presence of foreign forces has alienated the local population and exacerbated existing domestic tensions; their presence also serves the ideology of VEOs. So, the main question becomes what solutions could resolve the conflict in Mali and the Sahel given that military/security means have failed? Terrorism, arms, drugs, and human trafficking persist, creating a prosperous criminal economy in which officials themselves share an interest.

THE PATH FORWARD

During the last twenty years, the Sahel has been the theater of multifarious conflicts. The fragility of the states, bad governance, unemployment, ethnic conflicts, climate change, foreign exploitation of resources, and external military involvement have resulted in increased poverty, hopelessness, and illegal migration. The multiplication of security initiatives by outside powers has exacerbated rather than resolved the issues. The lack of effective development initiatives, the persistence of gerontocratic leaderships, and dependency on foreign powers have complicated the political and socioeconomic conditions, resulting in military coups. A purely security approach is clearly insufficient. While the fight against VEOs is essential, it should run parallel to genuine development programs (youth and government programs focused on job creation) that address the real needs of the local population. To do so, reconciling all the components of Malian society is a requirement. The Peace and Reconciliation Agreement, better known as the Algiers Accords,75 brokered by neighboring Algeria in 2015 and signed between the Malian government and several armed Tuareg factions in northern Mali, should be brought forth and implemented.⁷⁶ The Agreement contains important elements, such as the creation of local assemblies with very broad powers and greater representation of the northern population within national institutions, and the integration of ex-rebels into the Malian army. This agreement, while never implemented, was considered acceptable by several parties involved in this conflict. The underlying idea was to detach the local people from jihadist groups—which are often a substitute for the state in providing resources for the inhabitants—and to integrate the armed factions into a political process, thus establishing legitimate institutions that could, eventually, oppose the jihadist movements.

Successive fragile and unstable governments have failed to create the necessary conditions for the warring parties to lay down their arms. The Tuareg fear that if they put down their weapons, they would be slaughtered by the Malian army as occurred in the

past. To gain the Tuareg and other groups' trust, the Malian and Sahelian states should address first the socioeconomic, political, and cultural demands of their respective Tuareg minorities and those of civil society. In this respect, the Algiers Accords, which are supported, at least rhetorically, by the EU, UN, African Union (AU), and the United States, should focus on those factors.

Decentralization of the state, which is emphasized in the Accords, is an appealing option that can partly solve regional and ethnic tensions.77 A thorough reading of the Accords suggests reconstruction of the state on a new, democratic, and participatory basis. The challenge, of course, is to reinstate the state's authority and integrity by impartial and efficient action involving citizen participation.

Unfortunately, at present, and short of sustained dialogue, negotiations between warring parties, and impartial mediation, any recommendation would amount to naught. The implementation of the Algiers Accords, with the concerted support of the international community, could break the impasse and serve as a model to the neighboring Sahelian states.

There is a real need to deal with the actual roots of the current conditions in the Sahel. Initiating genuine, sustainable development programs remains one of the best approaches. The governments and outsiders who need to assist in the Sahelian countries' development should focus on revamping the infrastructure (roads, electrical power, water pipes, and dams), rural development, digitalization, and transportation. It is doubtful whether an approach that emphasizes security at the expense of economic and social development would be adequate.



ENDNOTES

- 1. The United Nations (UN) considers the Sahelian countries as: northern Senegal, southern Mauritania, central Mali, northern Burkina Faso, the extreme south of Algeria, Niger, the extreme north of Nigeria, central Chad, central and southern Sudan, the extreme north of South Sudan, Eritrea, Cameroon, Central African Republic, and extreme north of Ethiopia. The Sahel region is an eco-climate zone located on the southern edge of the Sahara Desert. It is practically a transition zone between the Sahara, the greatest desert in the world, where it is hardly possible to cultivate the land, and the savannah, which boasts some agriculture, albeit rudimentary, due to a relatively good rainfall.
- 2. Yahia H. Zoubir, "Security Challenges, Migration, Instability and Terrorism in the Sahel," in IEMed Mediterranean Yearbook 2017 (Barcelona, Spain: Institute of the Mediterranean, IEmed, September 2017), 134-140, https://www. iemed.org/publication/security-challenges-migrationinstability-and-violent-extremism-in-the-sahel/.
- 3. Ricardo René Laremont, "Climate Change in the Western Sahel," African Studies Review 64, no. 4, (2021): 748-759, https://www.cambridge.org/core/services/aop-cambridge-core/content/view/4B1C23B6C75E9F1BBB55 60306F893A5C/S0002020621001451a.pdf/asr_volume_64_issue_4_cover_and_front_matter.pdf.
- 4. United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (UN OCHA), "The Sahel: Converging Challenges, Compounding Risks: A Region under High Pressure", Information Sheet (UN OCHA, 2016), 1, https://reliefweb. int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Sahel%20Info%20 Sheet%20Jan%202016.pdf.
- 5. Alicia Piveteau, "The Sahel is a demographic bomb," Défis humanitaires, August 2, 2021, https://defishumanitaires. com/en/2021/08/02/the-sahel-is-a-demographic-
- 6. Calculated by Yahia H. Zoubir and Abdelkader Abderrahmane using data from the Population Reference Bureau's 2020 World Population Data Sheet, See, Yahia H. Zoubir & Abdelkader Abderrahmane. "Political, Economic, and Security Challenges in North Africa," in, North Africa 2030: What the future holds for the region, eds. Karim Mezran and Armando Sanguini (The Atlantic Council: 2021), 22. https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/wp-content/ uploads/2021/10/report-ISPI-ATLANTIC-COUN-CIL-2021_chapter-1.pdf.
- 7. Yahia H. Zoubir, "Qaddafi's Spawn: What the Dictator's Demise Unleashed in the Middle East," Foreign Affairs, July 24, 2012, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/ mali/2012-07-24/qaddafis-spawn.
- 8. Mohamed Mahmoud Mohamed Salah, "Threats to Peace and Security in the Sahel: Responding to the Crisis in Mali." Issue Brief. (International Peace Institute: 2012). https://www.jstor.org/stable/pdf/resrep09509.pdf.

- 9. "Pan Sahel Initiative," U.S. Department of State, November 7, 2002. https://2001-2009.state.gov/s/ct/rls/ other/14987.htm.
- 10. Stephen M. Walt, "The 'Safe Haven' Myth," Foreign Policy, August 18, 2009, https://foreignpolicy.com/2009/08/18/ the-safe-haven-myth-2/.
- 11. Jennifer G. Cooke, Thomas M. Sanderson J. Caleb Johnson, and Benjamin Hubner, Militancy and the Arc of Instability: Violent Extremism in the Sahel, (Rowman & Littlefield Publishers / Center for Strategic & International Studies: 2016), 5-7, http://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/ s3fs-public/publication/160922_Sanderson_MilitancyArclnstabilitySahel_Web.pdf.
- 12. "Trans-Sahara Counterterrorism Partnership," US Department of State, Bureau of International Narcotics and Law Enforcement Affairs, February 14, 2019, https://www.state.gov/trans-sahara-counterterrorismpartnership/.
- 13. Yahia H. Zoubir, "The United States and Maghreb—Sahel Security," International Affairs 85, no. 5 (September 1, 2009): 977-95, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-2346.2009.00842.x.
- 14. Yahia H. Zoubir, "Qaddafi's Spawn."
- 15. Yahia H. Zoubir, "Algeria and the Sahelian Quandary: The Limits of Containment Security Policy," in The Sahel: Europe's African Borders, eds. D. Ghanem-Yazbeck, R. Barras Tejudo, G. Faleg, and Y. Zoubir (European Institute of the Mediterranean and EuroMeSCo: 2018), 70-95, https:// www.euromesco.net/wp-content/uploads/2018/03/ EuroMeSCo-Joint-Policy-Study-8_The_Sahel_Europe_ African_Border.pdf
- 16. "Flintlock," United Sates Africa Command, accessed March 20, 2022, https://www.africom.mil/what-we-do/ exercises/flintlock.
- 17. "Opération Serval au Mali : une année de lutte contre les djihadistes [Operation Serval in Mali: a year of fighting jihadists]," France 24, January 10, 2014, https://www. france24.com/fr/20140110-mali-operation-servalarmee-française-contre-islamiste.
- 18. Michel Goya, "Barkhane Une analyse de l'engagement militaire français au Sahel [Barkhane - An analysis of the French military engagement in the Sahel]," Institut Montaigne, February 16, 2021, https://www.institutmontaigne.org/blog/barkhane-une-analyse-de-lengagement-militaire-francais-au-sahel.
- 19. Kamissa Camara, "It Is Time to Rethink U.S. Strategy in the Sahel," United States Institute of Peace, Analysis and Commentary, April 15, 2021, https://www.usip.org/publications/2021/04/it-time-rethink-us-strategy-sahel.

- 20. Louis Balmond and Marc Antoine Pérouse de Montclos. Une guerre perdue : la France au Sahel [A lost war : France in the Sahel] (Paris: J.-C. Lattès, 2020).
- 21. Grégoire Sauvage, "Security in the Sahel: Is the Takuba Task Force still welcome in Mali?." France 24. January 28. 2022, https://www.france24.com/en/africa/20220128security-in-the-sahel-is-the-takuba-task-force-stillwelcome-in-mali.
- 22. Cathy Dogon, "Barkhane: le coût de l'opération militaire (et civile) au Mali [Barkhane: the cost of the military (and civilian) operation in Mali]," Pour l'Éco, June 14, 2021, https://www.pourleco.com/politique-economique/ barkhane-cout-de-loperation-militaire-et-civile-aumali.
- 23. Cooke, Toucas, and Heger, Understanding the G5 Sahel Joint Force: fighting terror, building regional security?, 3.
- 24. Denis M. Tull, "Contesting France: Rumors, Intervention and the Politics of Truth in Mali," Critique Internationale 90, no. 1 (2021): 151-171, https://www.sciencespo.fr/ ceri/sites/sciencespo.fr.ceri/files/ci90_mali_eng.pdf.
- 25. Bernard Adam, Mali de l'intervention militaire française à la reconstruction de l'Etat [Mali from the French military intervention to the reconstruction of the state], (Brussels: Group for Research and Information on Peace and Security, 2013), https://grip.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/ Rapport_2013-3.pdf.
- 26. The Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative (EITI), Mali, March 1, 2022, https://eiti.org/ mali#:~:text=Mali%20has%20rich%20deposits%20 of, Hombori % 2C% 20 Tilemsi % 20 and % 20 western % 20
- 27. Joseph Kiprop, "What Are The Major Natural Resources Of Niger?," World Atlas, March 18, 2019, https://www. worldatlas.com/articles/what-are-the-major-naturalresources-of-niger.html.
- 28. Panira Ali, "Colonialism to Neo-Colonialism in Mali: An Analytical Study," Journal of European Studies 34, no. 2 (2018), 127, http://www.cpsd.org.pk/Colonialism-to-Neo-Colonialism-in-Mali-An-Analytical-Study.php.
- 29. Mathieu Rigouste "Que fait l'armée française au Sahel? [What is the French army doing in the Sahel?]," Orient XXI, October 13, 2017, https://orientxxi.info/magazine/quefait-I-armee-francaise-au-sahel, 2041.
- 30. Human Development Report, The next frontier: Human development and the Anthropocene, (New York: United Nations Development Programme, 2020), https://hdr. undp.org/sites/default/files/hdr2020.pdf.

- 31. Thomas Pierre and Christophe Decroix, "G5 Sahel: quel bilan dresser de l'opération Barkhane? [G5 Sahel: what is the outcome of the Barkhane operation?]," RTL, February 16, 2021, https://www.rtl.fr/actu/international/g5-sahel-quel-bilan-dresser-de-l-operationbarkhane-7900001728.
- 32. Goya, "Barkhane Une analyse de l'engagement militaire français au Sahel."
- 33. Marie Vallerey, "L'Algérie grande absente du G5 Sahel [Algeria the big absent from the G5 Sahel]," TV5 Monde, August 5, 2017, https://information.tv5monde.com/ afrique/l-algerie-grande-absente-du-g5-sahel-184324.
- 34. Seidik Abba, "La sécurité au Sahel se construit sans l'Algérie : jusqu'à quand ? [Security in the Sahel is built without Algeria: until when?1." Le Monde, March 24, 2016. https://www.lemonde.fr/afrique/article/2016/03/24/ la-securite-au-sahel-se-construit-sans-l-algerie-jusqua-guand 4889730 3212.html.
- 35. Damien Deltenre, "Gestion des ressources minérales et conflits au Mali et au Niger [Mineral resource management and conflict in Mali and Niger], " NAQD 1, no. 31 (2014): 223-246, https://doi.org/10.3917/naqd.031.0223.
- 36. "Mali," World Directory of Minorities and Indigenous Peoples, accessed March 20, 2022, https://minorityrights. org/country/mali/.
- 37. Jean-Hervé Jezequel, "Central Mali: Putting a Stop to Ethnic Cleansing," International Crisis Group, March 25, 2019, https://www.crisisgroup.org/africa/sahel/mali/ centre-du-mali-enrayer-le-nettoyage-ethnique.
- 38. International Crisis Group, Reversing Central Mali's Descent into Communal Violence, Africa Report No 293 (Brussels, Belgium: International Crisis Group, 2020), https://www.crisisgroup.org/africa/sahel/mali/293enraver-la-communautarisation-de-la-violence-aucentre-du-mali.
- 39. Council of the European Union, Council conclusions on the European Union's Integrated Strategy in the Sahel, (Brussels, Belgium: Council of the European Union, April 16, 2021), 2, https://data.consilium.europa.eu/doc/document/ST-7723-2021-INIT/en/pdf.
- 40. Ibid. 5.
- 41. "History," United Nations Multidimensional Integrated Stabilization Mission in Mali (MINUSMA), accessed March 8, 2022, https://minusma.unmissions.org/en/history.
- 42. Council of the European Union, Council conclusions on the European Union's Integrated Strategy in the Sahel, 6.



- Human Rights Watch, "Sahel: End Abuses in Counterterrorism Operations," February 13, 2021, https://www.hrw. org/news/2021/02/13/sahel-end-abuses-counterterrorism-operations.
- 44. "UN finds French strike in Mali in January killed 19 civilians; France refutes report," France 24, March 30, 2021, https://www.france24.com/en/live-news/20210330-un-probe-finds-french-strike-in-mali-in-january-killed-19-civilians.
- Human Rights Watch, "Mali: New Wave of Executions of Civilians," March 15, 2022, https://www.hrw.org/ news/2022/03/15/mali-new-wave-executions-civilians.
- International Crisis Group, Mali: Avoiding Escalation, Africa Report no.189 (Brussels, Belgium: International Crisis Group, 2021), 4–6, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb. int/files/resources/189-mali-avoiding-escalation-english.pdf.
- Paul Lorgerie, "Le Mali, pays de transit de la drogue vers l'Europe [Mali, a transit country for drugs to Europe]," Deutsche Welle, June 21, 2021, https://www.dw.com/fr/mali-drogue-narcotrafic-europe/a-57978984.
- Jamie Doward, "Drug seizures in West Africa prompt fears of terrorist links," The Guardian, November 29, 2009, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2009/nov/29/ drugs-cocaine-africa-al-qaida.
- Abdelkader Abderrahmane, "The dire situation in the north of Mali is further complicated by the growing presence of drug traffickers," Institute for Security Studies, August 6, 2012, https://issafrica.org/iss-today/drugtrafficking-and-the-crisis-in-mali.
- Laurent Larcher, "L'Afrique, paradis des narcotrafiquants [Africa, a paradise for drug traffickers]," La Croix, February 9, 2022, https://www.la-croix.com/JournalV2/LAfriqueparadis-narcotrafiquants-2022-02-09-1101199253.
- 51. Etienne Gatanazi, "Le narcoterrorisme, une nouvelle source de déstabilisation en Afrique de l'Ouest? [Is narcoterrorism a new source of destabilization in West Africa?]," Deutsche Welle, March 2, 2022, https:// www.dw.com/fr/le-narcoterrorisme-une-nouvellesource-de-d%C3%A9stabilisation-en-afrique-delouest/a-60652067.
- Abdelkader Abderrahmane, "The Sahel: A Crossroads between Criminality and Terrorism," French Institute of International Relations, October 10, 2012, https://www. ifri.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/actuelleabderrahmane.pdf.
- 53. Ibid.

- 54. Jean-Michel Bos, "La Guinée-Bissau et le Mali au cœur du trafic [Guinea-Bissau and Mali at the heart of the traffic] Deutsche Welle, 18 June 2021," Deutsche Welle, June 18, 2021, https://www.dw.com/fr/trafic-drogues-afriqueguin%C3%A9e-bissau-mali/a-57818593.
- 55. Ibid.
- 56. "Hope Springs from Sacrifice in West Africa's Gold Mines," United Nations International Organization for Migration Storyteller, January 2020. https://storyteller. iom.int/stories/hope-springs-sacrifice-west-africasgold-mines?utm.
- Abdelkader Abderrahmane, "Mali: West Africa's Hub for Illegal Gold Trade with Dubai," ENACT Africa, March 11, 2022, https://enactafrica.org/enact-observer/mali-westafricas-hub-for-illegal-gold-trade-with-dubai.
- Baz Lecocq and Georg Klute, "Tuareg Separatism in Mali," International Journal 68, no. 3 (2013): 424–34, https://doi.org/10.1177/0020702013505431.
- 59. Vincent Joly, "Du soudan français à la république du Mali. Une indépendance dans la douleur (1956–1961) [From the French Sudan to the Republic of Mali. An independence in pain, 1956–1961]," in De Gaulle et la décolonisation de l'Afrique Sub-Saharienne [De Gaulle and the decolonization of Sub-Saharan Africa], eds. Philippe Oulmont and Maurice Vaïsse (Paris: Khartala, 2014).
- "The failed path to national unity" in Roots of Mali's Conflict, Grégory Chauzal and Thibault van Damme, Conflict
 Research Unit Report (Clingendael, March 2015), https://www.clingendael.org/pub/2015/the_roots_of_malis_conflict/1_the_failed_path_to_national_unity/.
- Susanna D. Wing, "Another Coup in Mali? Here's What You Need to Know." Washington Post, May 28, 2021, https:// www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2021/05/28/another-coup-mali-heres-what-you-need-know/.
- 62. Marielle Harrix, Catrina Doxsee, and Jared Thompson, "The End of Operation Barkhane and the Future of Counterterrorism in Mali," Crisis Group, March 2, 2022, https://www.csis.org/analysis/end-operation-barkhane-and-future-counterterrorism-mali.
- 63. Pierre and Decroix, "G5 Sahel : quel bilan dresser de l'opération Barkhane?"
- 64. Yves Bourdillon, "La France se retire complètement du Mali [France withdraws completely from Mali]," Les Echos, February 17, 2022, https://www.lesechos.fr/monde/afrique-moyen-orient/la-france-se-retire-completementdu-mali-1387715.

- 65. Julien Antouly, "Quels accords encadrent les interventions militaires au Mali? [What agreements frame the military interventions in Mali]," Le Point, January 31, 2022, https://www.lepoint.fr/afrique/quels-sont-lesaccords-qui-encadrent-les-interventions-militaires-aumali-31-01-2022-2462749_3826.php.
- 66. "La France Annonce Quitter Le Mali, Mais Pas Le Sahel [France Announces Leaving Mali, But Not the Sahel]." HuffPost, February 17, 2022, https://www.huffingtonpost. fr/entry/la-france-annonce-quitter-le-mali-mais-pas-lesahel_fr_620dfbe7e4b055057aaa8d53.
- 67. Elise Vincent, "La réorganisation de l'opération « Barkhane », savant exercice d'équilibrisme [The reorganization of the "Barkhane" operation, a clever balancing act] ," Le Monde, July 10, 2021, https://www.lemonde. fr/international/article/2021/07/10/la-reorganisationde-I-operation-barkhane-savant-exercice-d-equilibrisme_6087792_3210.html.
- 68. Mathieu Pellerin and Rinaldo Depagne, "The Ouagadougou Coup: A Reaction to Insecurity," International Crisis Group, January 28, 2022, https://www.crisisgroup.org/ africa/sahel/burkina-faso/linsecurite-facteur-determinant-du-putsch-de-ouagadougou.
- 69. John Irish, "French Official Says 300-400 Russian Mercenaries Operate in Mali," Reuters, January 11, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/frenchofficial-says-300-400-russian-mercenaries-operatemali-2022-01-11/.
- 70. lessandra Prentice, "French Military Convoy Blocked in Burkina Faso by Protesters," Reuters, November 20, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/frenchmilitary-convoy-blocked-burkina-faso-by-protesters-2021-11-19/.
- 71. "Le Mali demande à la France de retirer ses soldats « sans délai » [Mali asks France to withdraw its soldiers 'without delay']," Europe 1, February 18, 2022, https://www. europe1.fr/international/le-mali-demande-a-la-francede-retirer-ses-soldats-sans-delai-4094754.
- 72. Ned Price, "Potential Deployment of the Wagner Group in Mali," United States Department of State, December 15, 2021, https://www.state.gov/potential-deployment-ofthe-wagner-group-in-mali/.
- 73. "MINUSMA Fact Sheet," United Nations Peacekeeping, accessed March 22, 2022, https://peacekeeping.un.org/ en/mission/minusma.
- 74. Jacques Deveaux, "Mali: la force européenne Takuba se déploie lentement [Mali: European force Takuba deploys slowly]," France TV Info, September 29, 2021, https:// www.francetvinfo.fr/monde/afrique/burkina-faso/ mali-la-force-europeenne-takuba-se-deploie-lentement 4781383.html.

- 75. "Accord pour La Paix et la Reconciliation au Mali Issu du Processus d'Alger [Agreement for Peace and Reconciliation in Mali from fhe Algiers Process]," Government of the Republic of Mali and Movements, February 25, 2015, https://base.afrique-gouvernance.net/docs/accordpour-la-paix-et-de-reconciliation-au-mali.pdf.pdf.
- 76. Virginie Baudais, Amal Bourhrous, and Dylan O'Driscoll, Conflict Mediation and Peacebuilding in the Sahel, SIPRI Policy Paper No. 58, (Solna, Sweden: Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, January 2021), https:// www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/2021-01/sipripp58_3. pdf.
- 77. Moussa Mara, "Mali: L'accord d'Alger 2015 : Ce qu'il faut en retenir [Mali: The 2015 Algiers Agreement: What to remember]," Mali Actu, March 11, 2015, https://maliactu. net/mali-laccord-dalger-2015-ce-quil-faut-en-retenir/



ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Yahia H. Zoubir is a senior nonresident senior fellow at the Middle East Council on Global Affairs. He is also a professor of International Studies and director of research in Geopolitics at KEDGE Business School. He specializes in politics of North Africa, Maghreb-Sahel security, Middle East and North Africa-China relations, and Russia-United States foreign policy in North Africa, among other areas. The author would like to thank Abdelkader Abderrahmane, senior researcher with the ENACT program at the Institute for Security Studies in Dakar, for his very constructive and helpful comments to an earlier draft of this issue brief.

ABOUT THE MIDDLE EAST COUNCIL ON GLOBAL AFFAIRS

The Middle East Council on Global Affairs is an independent, non-profit policy research institution based in Doha, Qatar. The Council produces policy-relevant research, convenes meetings and dialogues, and engages policy actors on geopolitical and socioeconomic issues facing the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region. The Council serves as a bridge between the MENA region and the rest of the world, providing a regional perspective on global policy issues and establishing partnerships with other leading research centers and development organizations across the MENA region and the world.



MIDDLE EAST COUNCIL ON GLOBAL AFFAIRS

Saha 43, Building 63, West Bay, Doha, Qatar www.mecouncil.org